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Integrated Governance Committee
Minutes of the extraordinary meeting held on 17 July 2013 at 14:30 in the Boardroom, Trust Headquarters, Oxford
	Present:
	

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (Chair of meeting) (MH)

	Clive Meux
	Medical Director (the MD/CM)

	Ros Alstead
	Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards (the DoN/RA)

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME)

	Anne Grocock
	Non-Executive Director (AG)

	
	

	In attendance:

	Eddie McLaughlin
	Divisional Director – Mental Health (EMcL) attending for the Chief Operating Officer

	Rob Bale
	Clinical Director – Mental Health (Adults) (RB)

	Wendy Woodhouse
	Clinical Director – Children and Families (WW)

	Michael Marven
	Chief Pharmacist (MM) part meeting

	Mark Underwood
	Head of Information Governance (MU) part meeting

	Helen Ward
	Quality and Clinical Standards Manager, Oxfordshire Clinical Commissioning Group (HW)

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (HS)


	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	Action

	a

b

	Apologies for absence were received from the following Committee members: Stuart Bell, Chief Executive; Yvonne Taylor, Chief Operating Officer; and Mike Bellamy, Non-Executive Director.   
The Chair welcomed Clinical Directors to observe the meeting and noted apologies for absence from the following Clinical Directors: Brian Murray, Rosie Shepperd, Sukhjeet Lally and Pete McGrane.  

	

	2.
a
b

c

d

e

f

g

	Minutes of the meeting held on 08 May 2013 
The Minutes were approved as a true and accurate record of the meeting.
Matters Arising
Item 2(q) Report on new commissioning arrangements
The DoN confirmed that the Board had now discussed the new commissioning arrangements.  The report which had been considered by the Board would be available upon request.  The Committee AGREED that there was no need for a further oral update to this meeting and that the agenda item reserved for this could be removed.  
Item 3(e) Resourcing in the Health and Safety Team 

The DoN reported that there had been some resourcing issues which had led to delays in recording the status of actions or chasing up overdue actions.  This was not currently an issue.  

Item 6(c) Complaints – trends relating to Community Hospitals

The DoN reported that nursing stands in Community Hospitals were not a trend or a cause for concern.  The DoN to provide a briefing for assurance on this and more detail on section 1.8 of the Complaints and PALS annual report 2012/13 and the actions on providing help with toileting, Trust expectations around care, the importance of documenting fluid and dietary intake, palliative care and updating care plans (as these had been referred to only generally).  

Item 10(d) Training review

The MD reported that he, the DoN and members of the Learning & Development Team had met to review the statutory and mandatory training provided by the Trust and had agreed new lean approaches to this training to make the best use of staff time.  Learning & Development had made progress to streamline training and improve reporting systems; more would be done to drive e-learning and web-based training.  This could realise savings, be more efficient for staff, reduce time required for training and travelling for training whilst maintaining quality of training.  

The Committee confirmed that the following actions should be held over until the next meeting: 2(b) and 5(d) in relation to Clinical Audit results; 2(d); 2(g); 2(i); 2(j); 2(k); 2(m); 2(p); 3(b); 3(c); 3(f); 4(c); 5(c); 6(d); and 9(a).  

The Committee confirmed that the rest of the actions from the 08 May 2013 Summary of Actions had been actioned, completed or were on the agenda for the meeting: 2(b) in relation to RiO; 2(f); 2(l); 2(n); 8(c); and 16(a).  

	RA


	QUALITY IMPROVEMENT, PATIENT EXPERIENCE AND PERFORMANCE

	3.
a
b

c

d

e

f

	Medicines Management report
MM presented Paper IGC 47/2013 which provided an update on progress against the Medicines Management strategy and summarised key developments and achievements and current compliance with performance standards and plans for future work.  
MM noted that the Medicines Management clinical audit results would be included in the Clinical Audit summaries report to the next meeting.  MM informed the Committee that these clinical audit results had been rated as “poor” because the standards had been set very high and the aim had been to achieve 100 per cent compliance but the results had demonstrated 80-90 per cent compliance.  MM noted that 80-90 per cent compliance was not acceptable and more detail would be provided in the Clinical Audit summaries report to the next meeting.  

AG referred to the section in the report on Pharmacy Operational Aspects and the repatriation of pharmacy services to community hospitals which were previously out-sourced to a commercial provider.  AG asked whether this had been successful and whether improvements had been made as a result.  MM replied that the repatriation of pharmacy services had been successful, had allowed pharmacy teams to be more integrated with clinical teams and had provided community hospitals with access to pharmacy services 7 days per week, rather than just 5 days per week.  MM emphasised that providing an in-house pharmacy service provided quality, cost and value benefits for clinical services.  

The DoN asked about the take-up of Medicines Management training.  MM replied that training had been very well attended and very well received but there was not capacity to deliver training to all clinical staff, as opposed to only new starters through the mandatory training matrix, in a seminar format.   Therefore, an e-learning training package was being piloted to increase accessibility.  
The Committee discussed incidents where patients had not been taking their medication.  MM noted that adherence to medication and patient behaviour in relation to medication was a complicated area which may not be subject to a simple solution.  The Chair requested that MM consider and provide an update on what the Trust could do to respond to the challenge of ensuring that patients were compliant with medication.  

The Committee noted the report. 
MM left the meeting. MU joined the meeting.  
	MM/
RA/CM
MM

	4.
a

b

c

d

e


	Mental Health Act (MHA) KPIs 2012/13 

MU presented Paper IGC 48/2013 which provided an update against MHA KPIs and a summary of CQC visits and recommendations.  

MU highlighted that the proportion of patients detained under the MHA had increased compared to the previous financial year, being 74.5 per cent compared to 68 per cent.   The MD noted that the Trust was not an outlier when benchmarked against other NHS Trusts providing mental health services and the DoN added that this was a low figure compared to those NHS Trusts servicing more inner city areas.  The Chair asked why the report showed more detained patients than there were mental health inpatient beds.  MU replied that some Trust patients who had been detained under the MHA were allowed out on leave, at the discretion of their responsible clinicians, but were still classified as inpatients.  Therefore, on any one day the Trust may have more registered inpatients than inpatient beds.  
MU highlighted that the percentage of patients whose detention under the MHA had lapsed and not been formally ended by the responsible clinician had increased from 1.9 per cent the previous financial year to 2.6 per cent.  The MD noted that some responsible clinicians had made a decision to allow the relevant section to run out but had not necessarily recorded this on the form being assessed for this report.  RB added that, as the responsible Clinical Director, he received a report every 6 months from the MHA Office on such lapsed cases and the clinical justification for these so that he could assess the cases, feed back to the responsible clinicians and ensure that practice was appropriate.   RB noted that the MHA Office was also very proactive in reminding responsible clinicians when sections were due to lapse so that appropriate decisions could be made and sections were not allowed to lapse without due consideration.  

The Committee discussed the use and impact of Community Treatment Orders (CTOs).  MU noted that the introduction of CTOs in 2007 had had an unexpected national impact in increasing the number of patients subject to the MHA and introducing a new population of patients subject to CTOs.  However, the number of CTOs in the Trust had decreased slightly from 62 to 60.  RB added that the Trust was working with the University of Oxford to compare the impact of CTOs against treatment as usual and had discussed the use of CTOs compared to Section 17 leave with the CQC.  RB emphasised that leave for patients was only sanctioned when it was clinically safe and the risks had been appropriately considered and assessed.  Maintaining patients under a relevant section of the MHA, whilst allowing them out on planned leave, provided for a safety net to be maintained around patients.   The Chair and AG requested that leave for patients under the MHA and the challenges which the Trust faced in managing this be considered for a potential Board seminar topic.  RB noted that this could be a useful opportunity to discuss risk management in more detail and that this could involve one of the Trust’s consultant psychiatrists, Dr J. Chalmers, who was a national advisor on the Mental Health Act.  

The Committee noted the report.  


	JCH/

MU


	5.
a

b

c
	Information Governance Toolkit KPIs 2012/13
MU presented Paper IGC 49/2013 which provided an update against the Information Governance Toolkit which the Trust was required to submit in relation to practice on information governance management, confidentiality and data protection assurance, information security assurance, clinical information assurance, secondary use assurance and corporate information assurance.  MU confirmed that the Trust met all the Information Governance Toolkit requirements at Level 2 (out of 4) and had slightly improved its performance compared to the previous financial year in scoring 82 per cent (satisfactory) compared to 80 per cent (satisfactory) the previous year.  
MU highlighted the good response times to: (i) Freedom of Information Act requests, which were typically responded to within 12 days out of an allowance of 20 working days; and (ii) subject access requests under the Data Protection Act, which were typically responded to within 16 days out of an allowance of 21 days.  MU noted that these good response times had been maintained despite the increase in the number of requests.  

The Committee noted the report.  


	

	6.
a

b
	Freedom of Information Act (FoIA) – requests for information received

MU presented Paper IGC 50/2013 on requests for information under the FoIA and noted that requests in 2012/13 were the highest recorded total for the Trust since the FoIA came into force and represented an increase of 6.3 per cent compared to the previous year.  In 2012/13, 170 requests for information were made.  If each request had taken the maximum amount of time allotted under the FoIA to resolve, this could amount to approximately 2,300 hours or 10 months of work to complete.  There were no clear themes to report as the requests were typically very broad.  However, the majority of requests appeared to be commercially motivated.  

The Committee noted the report.  
MU left the meeting. 

	

	7.
a

b

c

d

e
	Clinical Audit Summaries and Clinical Audit Plan 2012/13

The DoN presented Paper IGC 51/2013 which summarised the results of recently completed clinical audits and provided an update against the clinical audit plan for 2012/13.  The DoN noted that a new matrix was being piloted to reflect the variation of standards within audits and highlight where performance should be improved.  
The DoN noted that although a number of the recent clinical audits had been rated as “good”, and one had been rated as “excellent”, some had been rated as “satisfactory” or “poor”.  Robust action plans had been put in place following the outcome of clinical audits.  In relation to the clinical audit of pressure ulcers in Community District Nursing, this week there had been a multi-agency clinical network meeting to discuss improvements in tissue viability across Oxfordshire.    

AG expressed her concern at the clinical audits which had been rated as “satisfactory” or “poor” as these indicated that improvement was required.  AG requested that the report analyse the clinical audits and identify whether, for example, issues related to more complicated areas such as poor patient experience or whether they related to administrative failings which could be improved more quickly.  AG highlighted that she had requested a full copy of the audit of pressure ulcers in Community District Nursing because she had not found the summary provided in the report to this meeting to be sufficient.  AG noted that this Committee needed to receive clear assurance that issues were being dealt with appropriately; the report presented did not evidence this as clearly as it could.  
The Chair stated that “satisfactory” or “poor” clinical audit ratings were unacceptable and requested that the Clinical Directors take this message back to their relevant Divisions and act upon it.  In future meetings, the Chair expected that relevant Clinical Directors or senior management would explain any “poor” clinical audit ratings to the Committee.  It was particularly unacceptable that some areas which had been re-audited had been rated as “poor” as this indicated that an opportunity for improvement had not been taken.  The clinical audit of the timeliness of outpatient (medic) letters in Swindon, Wiltshire and Bath & North East Somerset was a re-audit and should have demonstrated improvement rather than missing its targets.  WW replied that there had been staffing issues in the area which were about to be resolved, a new protocol was in place to ensure letters were sent out in a timely fashion and WW would also takes these results back for further discussion in the Division and operational clinical meetings.  

The Committee noted the report.

	RA
Clinical Directors



	8.
a

b

c

d

e
	Patient Experience Strategy 2013/14 to 2015/16

The DoN presented Paper IGC 52/2013 and explained that this was a new Trust-wide Patient Experience Strategy which had already been subject to consultation with service users and some governors.  
AG referred to the new Trust-wide group to be established, the Patient Feedback to Improve Care Group, and asked how that would operate and who would be involved.  The DoN replied that the details had not yet been finalised but it could be a useful group to monitor the strategy and link patient feedback information from different sources.  
The Chair suggested that the strategy should include a broad statement at the beginning to set out the aim of the strategy to, for example, ensure good care and a positive patient experience.  The Chair referred to page 5 and the enablers for the strategy to be successful and asked if these were in place already.  The DoN replied that in some areas they were in place but some service areas received more patient feedback than others and this would need to be focused upon if the strategy was to be successful.  The Chair noted that it should be a priority to put these enablers in place and to be realistic about what could be achieved.  In particular, the third enabler could present a challenge as it required investment of time, staff and money for the collection, analysis, reporting and action planning from patient feedback at the closest point to the patient.  RB added that staff would also need to access appropriate tools and systems, such as a replacement for the current RiO system, in order to aid collection, analysis and reporting to enable the strategy to be successful.  WW noted that the strategy should also be included on Divisional plans for visibility.  
HW noted that although there was a focus on collecting evidence of patient experience, previous exercises had already demonstrated that patient expectations frequently emphasised compassionate care and a good patient environment.  Collecting patient experience would not lead to improvements in this area but improved clinical leadership could.  The DoN replied that collecting patient feedback was only the first of seven stages in the effective use of patient feedback, as set out in the strategy.  To ensure that data collection was not assumed to be a priority over other stages, the DoN would emphasise the seven stages more visibly in the document: collection; collation and storage; interpretation and analysis; reporting and dissemination; taking action; monitoring and evaluation; and feeding back progress on actions.  

Subject to the comments above, the Committee RECOMMENDED the Patient Experience Strategy 2013/14 to 2015/16 to the Board for approval.  

	RA

RA

RA



	9.
a

b

c
	Involvement update

The Chair presented Paper IGC 53/2013 which highlighted key involvement activities over the past 6 months and provided an overview of the decision to retain the involvement agenda within the Communications and Involvement Team.  

The DoN noted that more involvement activity was taking place within the Divisions than was captured in the report.  The DoN and EMcL to link with the Divisional Directors to confirm the other involvement activity taking place so that this was more comprehensively set out in future reporting.  

The Committee noted the report.  

	RA/

EMcL

	10.
a

b
	Employment Law update

The DoF presented Paper IGC 54/2013 which outlined the main developments in employment law likely to affect the Trust.  The DoF highlighted: the developments in new employment tribunal award limits and revised employment tribunal rules; increases in unpaid parental leave; Disclosure and Barring Service (formerly Criminal Records Bureau) checks; the reduction in collective consultation periods; the consultation on proposals to amend the Transfer of Undertaking (Protection of Employment) Regulations; and the consultation on a code of practice covering use of settlement agreements.

The Committee noted the report.  

	

	OTHER BUSINESS ITEMS

	11.
a

b

	Integrated Governance Framework (IGF) review update

HS provided an oral update on the review of the Trust’s IGF and its associated delivery system (i.e. committees, sub-committees, processes and information flows).  The aim of the IGF review was to present a clear picture of the IGF at Corporate and Divisional level and to make recommendations for improvement in effectiveness, efficiency and assurance in line with the outcome of the Trust’s service remodelling work.  The IGF review had started and would progress through a series of stakeholder interviews and focus groups which would involve the chairs, members and administrators of the various Trust committees, including this Committee.  Initial recommendations would be presented to the Executive by the end of September 2013 with final recommendations and outcomes to be reported to the Board by the end of 2013.  

The Committee noted the update.

	

	12.
a

b

c

d
	Integrated Governance Committee annual report 2012/13 

The Chair presented Paper IGC 55/2013 which summarised the performance and work programme of the Committee during the reporting period.  Given the commencement of the IGF review, it was proposed that the Committee’s Terms of Reference not be fully reviewed and no substantial changes were, therefore, proposed to the Terms of Reference, with the exception of the amendment to reflect the Trust Chair’s position as Chair of this Committee.  

The Committee noted that the Trust’s self-assessment against Monitor’s Quality Governance Framework and the Risk Management Policy should have been presented more regularly during the reporting period and asked that the DoN provide an update into a revised version of the annual report to explain why this had not happened.  The Committee requested that the Chief Executive also be included as a Lead Executive Director for the report as he had chaired the Committee for part of the reporting period.  

The MD noted that he was currently vice chair of the Committee but that it may be useful for a Non-Executive Director to be invited to be the vice chair of the Committee. Under clause 2.5 of the Terms of Reference, the Committee shall appoint one member to be the vice chair who shall exercise the powers and functions of the Chair in their absence.  The Terms of Reference did not require the vice chair to be either an Executive or Non-Executive Director.  

The Committee requested that the Committee’s annual report be amended and presented for approval at the next meeting.  


	RA

JCH

JCH

	QUALITY IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE (QUIC) ANNUAL REPORTS

	13.
a

b

	 Clinical Effectiveness Committee (CEC) annual report

The MD presented Paper IGC 56/2013 which summarised the performance and work programme of the CEC.  The MD drew the Committee’s attention to the number of clinical policies which had been reviewed and approved by the CEC and noted that, subject to the outcome of the IGF review, the Trust would still need a committee or sub-committee which was able to undertake this type of review.  

The Committee RECEIVED the CEC annual report.  

	

	14.
a

b
	Outstanding QuIC annual reports

The DoF to provide the Governance and Information Management Committee annual report and revised Terms of Reference out of session or by the next meeting.  

The DoN to provide the Safety Committee annual report out of session or by the next meeting.  

	MME

RA

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	15.
a.
	Any Other Business

None. 

	

	The meeting was closed at 17:11.  

	Date of next meeting: Wednesday, 11 September 2013.  
	


BoD 104/2013


(Agenda item: 15i)
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